Minutes of Pendock Parish Council 1st October 2013

The Minutes of Pendock Parish Council
Held at  Pendock School at 7.30pm on 1st October 2013
Present: Cllrs Mr John Humphreys,   Miss Rosemary Philipson-Stow, Mrs Sarah Noble and Mr Simon Fellows.
In attendance: District Cllr Bronwen Behan, Mr Richard Timney from Community First and Mrs Karen Humphries from Malvern Hills AONB and four members of the Parish.

1. Apologies:  Cllrs John Davison, Barry Baker and County Cllr Tom Wells
2. Declaration of Interests:  Cllr Rosemary Philipson-Stow reminded the council of her interest in the Environmental Green Waste site.
3. Minutes:  The minutes of the meeting held on 23rd July 2013 were approved and signed.
4. Progress Reports:

a. Speeding through the villages:  The Clerk reported that although PC Allen Nualls had agreed to attend the meeting , at the last minute he declined.  He did however inform the Council that speed enforcement is now dealt with by West Mercia Safer Roads Partnership Operations forum and that he, as a member of Safer Neighbourhood Team are now unable to undertake speed enforcement.
The parish Council therefore requested that the Clerk invite a representative from the West Mercia Safer Roads Partnership to attend the next meeting.

The VAS at Upper Pendock West reported a reduction of hits during September –



May 2013 
-
3825 hits



September 2013
2948 hits
b. Berrow & Pendock Village Hall Lease: The Clerk reported that a Heads of Terms Lease had now been agreed and was with the Church solicitors.  Masefield Solicitors had been requested to indicate the urgency of a new lease and it was hope that one would be in place by the end of the year.   
Following a request from the Chairman of the Village Hall Management Committee for the Parish Council to consider setting up a Function Sub-Committee to focus on the functions that could be held at the village hall and to benefit the communities of both Pendock and Berrow it was the general opinion that the Village Hall Management Committee should be free to build on its existing committee together with any other willing persons within the community.
c. Parish Plan:  Cllr Sarah Noble reported that they had had a walk around  the village but due to a clash of events there was a very poor turnout.  It was therefore agreed that another date be set to repeat the exercise and include some festive activities such a lighting a Christmas tree, and social gathering and children activities.  A date was set as 7th December.  It was hoped that the Parish Councillors and District Councillor would also attend.
Of the 33 households interested in the faster Broadband only 12 have formally signed up, details of those not yet committed was to be obtained and they would be contacted.

Mr Timney was keen to encourage Parish Champions for different areas of concern such as drainage, traffic, footpaths etc.

d. Pendock Garage – Application for lawful development certificate:  District Cllr Behan reported that no decision had yet been made but it was imminent. 
e. M50 Horse Bridge Repair Project: Following Amey and Highways attendance at the last meeting, they had written thanking the Council for such a constructive and helpful meeting.  They took on board the Council’s views regarding the proposed diversion route and have agreed to change it using the A417 and B4211.

Further communications from Amey have informed the Clerk that the programme of repair has had to be extended as the structure in certain areas is more delicate than initially envisaged and they also want to do more substantial drainage works under the bridge to attempt to improve the flooding that occurs.  The result of this is that the bridge is likely to be closed beyond August 2014.

f. Flooding on B4208:  The drainage enforcement officer  reported that the section required to be cleared by Mr Jones and Mr Johnson has been completed and he has asked Worcestershire Highways to check and clear the culvert again.  The remaining work should be done shortly.
g. Broken drain on School Lane, Upper Pendock: The Drainage Inspector first thought that the drain was the responsibility of the landowner but following a meeting with him this did not prove to be the case.  As it is not a watercourse he is unable to do anything under the Land Drainage Act so is going to pass it back to Worcestershire Highways.  It is hoped that they will determine its source and repair it under the Highways Act.
5. Finance Report:
Outgoings: 
Lengthsman


             590.00


Berrow & Pendock VH


   8.00


Clerk’s salary – May & June                       198.00


Internal Audit


 
 20.00



Rate Relief Grant


 61.88

Total Outgoings



          £877.88
Incomings:



Precept




765.00


Lengthsman scheme


708.00


Interest




      .67


Total Incomings



        £1,473.67

Total funds at 23rd July 2013

 £8,809.72.   
Total funds at 1st October 2013
 £9,405.51

The Clerk reported that following the audit of last year’s accounts the question had been asked by the auditors what was the intensions of the Council in respect of these substantial funds.

It was noted that £1500 should be reserved for fencing and land management on the Moors and a use for any further surplus could be identified during the investigations relating to the Parish Plan.
6. Liaison Group Report – Green Waste Site: 
District Cllr Behan  reported that at the last meeting of the Liaison Group few complaints had been reported, the main concern being the increase in flies.   The Environmental Agency would monitor this to see if the flies were from the site or came into the site from waste material.
The Site would be making a request through normal channels to bring their opening hours forward by one hour to 8.00am.

7. Traditional Orchards Project:  Karen Humphries introduced herself in her new role as publicity officer for the project.   She reported that many traditional orchards  have been lost over the past 50 years – 80% in Worcestershire alone.   The partnership between the three counties and the Heritage Lottery Fund  hope to bring together interested parties to tackle this issue by helping local people manage and conserve orchards in their area.  Each county will have an orchard ‘skills centre’ which will provide expert support and advice to volunteers and owners alike.
8. District Councillor Report:  Councillor Behan reported that from 12th November street parking would become the responsibility of the Malvern District Council.   Malvern, Upton on Severn and Tenbury Wells would become policed by a Civil Parking Authority and not the police.  Until now car parks had been policed by the Civil parking but not the highways.
9. Date of the next Meeting:  7.30pm on Tuesday 3rd December 2013 at Pendock Primary School.
The meeting closed at 8.55pm.

Signed ……………………………………………………..

Date……………………………………………..



Chairman

Notes of Public Question Time

Four members of the public were in attendance and raised the following concerns during Public Question Time:

1. The village litter bins had not been emptied and were now full – the Clerk to contact the Refuse collectors and Cllr Humphreys would see to the Dog Bin.
2. A question was raised whether the lengthsman was responsible for ditches in the parish, it was noted that it was only the roadside grips which he would clear.
The meeting was adjourned for Public Question Time, notes of which are appended to these minutes.
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